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2023 Final Activities Report   |   2023 Lake Protection Grant 

LPT#80123 

Riparian Restoration to Improve Water Quality and Habitat  

 

The following is the 2023 report for the DNR Lake Protection Grant, “Riparian Restoration to Improve Water Quality and 

Habitat.” This grant provides CPZ with the opportunity to continue the efforts of implementing lake management plans 

created from 2010-2015, as well as building community capacity in the watersheds surrounding these lakes.   

Along with the deliverables listed below, the Water Resources Technician (WRT) continues to provide technical assistance 

to landowners for shoreland/wetland restorations and stormwater management issues.  

Every goal and deliverable that was addressed in 2023 is listed below.  

Goal 1.a: Community Engagement:  Create relationships with property owners within the watershed by conducting 

property visits and meeting farmers at field days and other events. Host an outreach event in Fenwood Creek 

Watershed. 

The WRT, along with other conservation staff, hosted an event called “Moving Fenwood Forward”. This event was 

attended by 140 landowners and provided them with information from a local, state and federal agencies and agricultural 

vendors. Each agency/vendor provided a short presentation and hosted a booth that allowed for 1 on 1 conversations. 

Through this event, CPZ connected with landowners and helped secure 15 new site visits and potential conservation 

projects.  

 

 

 

 

 

Goal 1.b: Watershed Inventory (Buffer focus): Complete an inventory of the Fenwood Creek watershed to determine 

current landscape conditions. Inventory will include agricultural lands as well as the other land uses that exist in the 

riparian areas. 

The WRT, with help from other conservation staff, completed an inventory of the Fenwood Creek watershed. Site visits 

were completed on properties that had land adjacent to the main branch of Fenwood Creek. From these site visits, 

problem areas were highlighted, and a letter was sent to the landowner, or a site visit occurred.   These visits and follow-

ups led to the commitment of several projects for the 2024 construction season including waterways, diversions, and pond 

outlet projects.  

Some pictures from the event. 140 landowners were able to listen to lightning talks from conservation partners 

and were able to engage in 1 on 1 conversations with those agencies at booths/tables set up around the room. 
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Goal 1.c: Water Quality Monitoring: Collect regular water quality samples to test for sediment and nutrients (Total 

Phosphorus and Total Suspended Solids) to help track improvement within the watershed. Work with UW Discovery 

Farms to collect edge-of-field samples from their monitoring stations in Marathon County. 

WRT continued the monitoring and sampling efforts that had been started on Fenwood Creek and expanded those efforts 

to include 4 total sites along Fenwood Creek. Along with the twice a month sampling, the WRT also started a chapter of 

WAV (Water Action Volunteers) which led to 10 more sites being monitored. These additional sites will help provide 

valuable information about the over surface water quality in the county.  

 

 

WRT continued the working relationship with UW Discovery Farms for edge of field monitoring.  In 2023, one of the edge 

of field monitors needed to be relocated and the WRT assisted with mapping the watershed to determine a new 

monitoring location.  

One of the 4 sampling locations on 

Fenwood Creek. This location is near 

the bottom of the Fenwood Creek 

Watershed. We collect data on total 

phosphorus, total suspended solids, 

temperature, dissolved oxygen, and 

discharge.  
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Goal 1.d: Water Quality Monitoring: Create a Marathon County chapter of the Water Action Volunteers (WAV) program 

(run by UW-Extension/DNR) to gather additional pertinent data about the surface water quality in the County.  

The WRT hosted a training event for new Water Action Volunteer (WAV) members in April of 2023. Nine members from 

the public attended the training and helped monitor 13 different locations. The 13 locations were scattered throughout 

the entire county which will help provide information about the water quality across many different streams and 

watersheds.  

 

 

Goal 1.e: Technical Assistance-Conservation Practice Funding:  Work with producers within the Fenwood watershed to 

assess resource concerns, determine conservation/soil health practices needed to correct resource concerns, and direct 

eligible producers within the watershed to conservation program funding opportunities. 

WAV training on the Eau 

Claire River in April 2023 

These watershed maps were used to 

determine the best location for the 

edge of field monitor. A field visit was 

also completed to verify the size of the 

drainage area. This will make for more 

accurate data.   
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All site visits that were conducted this year in the Fenwood Watershed were followed up with a letter that was 

accompanied with a map (see map below). This map shows areas of the property that would benefit from the 

installment of CREP (Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program) practices. Other letters included suggestions to 

install waterways, diversions, and other erosion control practices. As of the end of 2023, there are three completely 

committed projects that will be planned for and possibly installed in 2024. One of the projects may take two 

construction seasons to complete.  

 

One the projects that will be implemented in the summer of 2024 is a grassed/lined waterway along the main branch of 

Fenwood Creek. The plan for this project has been completed by the WRT, but due to some minor delays, the installation 

of the project needed to be delayed until 2024.  

 

One of the goals for Marathon County was to reinvigorate the CREP program. In 2023, the WRT and other staff made a 

targeted effort to get CREP projects implement on the landscape. The WRT was able to complete one site after successfully 

convincing the landowner to apply for CREP; survey and stake out the project area; and perform the final inspections for 

An example of one of the follow up letters to 

landowners. This letter illustrated the areas 

of concern and provided CREP payment 

estimates for acreage removed from 

production. 

One of the pages from the completed plan 

for the grassed/lined waterway. This page 

includes the plan view for the project. 
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the project. This project removed some conventionally farmed acres into a permanent buffer along an intermittent 

waterway.  

 

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Goal 2.b: Community Engagement and Education:  Continue to educate and engage landowners within the Big Eau 

Pleine watershed to contribute to better water quality in the reservoir by improving their land management practices. 

In May of 2023, the WRT, along with some members of the Pike Lake Sportsman’s Club, hosted a “Pike Lake Restoration 
Day” at the Town of Reid Town Hall.  Twenty-five landowners from around the watershed attended the event to learn 
about the importance of water quality and how we can make improvements on the landscape that will benefit the 
water. Presenters included staff from Golden Sand RC&D, WIDNR, UW Extension Lakes, and Marathon County 
Conservation, Planning, and Zoning. The event was well received, and it led to site visits with interested landowners.    

 

WRT continued creating the Fenwood Creek Watershed Newsletter to help stay engaged with the landowners of the 

watershed. The highlight of the issue shown below was the site visits and follow up efforts that Marathon County 

Two of the presenters at 

the Pike Lake Restoration 

Day. Chris Hamerla, 

Golden Sands RC&D and 

Pat Goggin, UW Extension 

Lakes 

Images of the planted buffer strip.  
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Conservation Staff had completed throughout the watershed. Many of the site visits were followed up with a CREP 

(Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program) program participation estimate.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Goal 2.c.: Habitat Improvement: Work with landowners to restore deteriorated streambanks and other areas with little 

or poor quality shoreland and in-stream habitat. 

The WRT, along with other county staff, worked on the implementation of a native shoreland landscape on Barker-Stewart 

Island in Wausau. To implement this project, the site first had to be prepped. The preparation involved invasive species 

removal. Much of the removal was done by hand, but the Marathon County Parks, Recreation, and Forestry department 

assisted in some box elder tree removal as well. After the site was prepped, county staff plus volunteers from other local 

organizations and the Wausau Bird Club helped plant 600 native shrubs and groundcover species.  Since this will be a 

demonstration site, signage was created that will help educate visitors about the importance of utilizing native species in 

a shoreland landscape.  

 

 

Goal 3.a:  Continue to provide education and outreach to Marathon County residents regarding water quality and soil 

health. This includes attending meetings, events, developing education materials (Eastern Lakes Times newsletter, 

Prepping the site by removing several box elder trees, and planting about 600 native plants. 

An issue of the Fenwood 

Creek Watershed 

Newsletter from June 2023 
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Eastern Lakes Facebook page, EPPIC Facebook page, etc.), and creating shoreland restoration plans that can be 

implemented to protect and improve water resources. 

The WRT, along with the Marathon County Conservationist, completed an interview for Spectrum News in July of 2023. 

The interview was focused on the counties efforts in improving the water quality in the Fenwood Creek watershed. 

Farmers that have implemented conservation practices were highlighted, along with the county’s water quality monitoring 

efforts in the watershed.  

 

 

Similarly, to the Spectrum interview, the WRT was also involved in a published article for the Wisconsin Counties 

Association Magazine. The WRT and Marathon County Grazing Analyst authored an article for the magazine that 

highlighted the Fenwood Creek Watershed Pilot Program. This program incentivizes farmers to improve their land 

management practices and reduce their phosphorus index. Unlike other programs, this program allows farmers the 

flexibility of choosing whatever practices work best for them as long as they are able to reduce their phosphorus loss.  

 

Snapshots from the Spectrum News Interview from July 2023 

Image of the 

published article in 

the WI Counties 

Association 

Magazine (Sept. 

2023 addition) 
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In October of 2023, the WRT, along with another member of the conservation team, presented at a field day for the sixth-

grade class of a local school. The focus of the day was to teach the students about the importance of watershed 

management to improve water quality. The WRT demonstrated how conservation staff use different equipment to 

monitor water quality and how that data is needed to help encourage landowners to improve their land management 

practices.  

WRT continued engaging lakeshore owners by producing quarterly issues of the Eastern Lakes Times Newsletters to stay 

connected with the landowners around the lakes in eastern Marathon County.  

 

In partnership with the Big Bass Lake Protection and Rehabilitation District, the WRT created new homeowner packets 

that the District could distribute to any new home owners around the lake. The packet included information about creating 

native shoreland projects, local contacts, and information about some of the local zoning rules and ordinances.  

During the 2016 -2019 Lake Grant period, Marathon County worked with the Lake DuBay Lions Club to install a shoreland 

demonstration site at Lake DuBay Lions Park. Since the installation in 2016, the site has been overgrown and taken over 

by weeds and other unwanted species. In the spring/summer of 2023, the WRT, along with Lions Club members, 

completely thinned, weeded, and replanted about half of the demonstration site. The plan is to complete the other half 

of the project in the spring/summer of 2024. The goal of the redesign as to create a low maintenance native landscape 

that will be attractive to a lake shore owner.                                                              

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Weeding and thinning efforts. Planting about 100 new native species. 

Cover page from the 

Eastern Lakes Time 

issue that was sent 

out in July of 2023.  
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In April of 2023, the WRT also helped write, administer, and grade the aquatic ecology test at the Wisconsin Envirothon 

Event. The WRT was also part of the station leaders for the event. This involved interacting with the students and providing 

them with information after the event about what kinds of areas they should be focusing on for the future.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Goal 3.b: Water Resource Technician:  To effectively implement projects and grow participation in healthy land 

management within Marathon County, a Water Resources Technician position will be funded. This position will help 

coordinate the activities listed above, provide technical assistance and education, as well as develop relationships with 

property owners throughout the county and project watersheds. Ultimately, the efforts of this position will help meet 

the goals of this grant application, the Marathon County Land and Water Resource Management Plan, Fenwood Creek 

9 Key Elements Watershed Management Plan, Lake Wausau Protection and Improvement Plan, and Big Eau Pleine 

Strategies for Reducing Fish Kills Plan. 

The WRT, with help from Golden Sands RC&D, hosted 2 pools for the purple loosestrife (PLS) biocontrol program. The two 

pools contained 12 plants and helped rear upwards of 1,000 beetles that were released into natural populations of purple 

loosestrife. Before the pools and plants were set up, the WRT also helped harvest the purple loosestrife roots for all the 

other volunteers.  

Along with the small set up at the Marathon County office, the WRT helped set up a mass rearing cage at the Marshfield 

Agricultural Research Station (MARS).  

 

 

Collecting PLS roots with 

Chris Hamerla from 

Golden Sands and 

Marathon County CPZ’s 

beetle rearing setup 

The aquatic ecology station leaders at 

the 2023 Envirothon Competition 
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Goal 3.c: Shovel Ready Projects: The WRT, along with other County staff, have identified several locations across the 

county that are ready for restoration implementation. Currently we have three projects within the Eastern Lakes area 

of the county that are ready for implementation. Two of the projects are shoreland restorations that will serve as 

demonstrations to other property owners in the area, and the third project is a tree drop project on Big Bass Lake 

(WIDNR LTT Lake) to improve fish habitat. 

A tree drop project was completed on Big Bass Lake along the south end of the lake. This project will provide some 

important habitat for the fish populations of the lake. There is a lack of good near shore habitat on the lake, so this project 

is a good start to improving the overall habitat of the lake.   

One of the other shovel ready projects on Mayflower Lake was further discussed and altered slightly. A different product 

was discussed and will now be used for the erosion control practice. This practice will be installed in early spring or summer 

of 2024.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mature trees that were cut and cabled for the “fish sticks” project on the ice. Photo after ice out. 
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Through other programs, Marathon County implemented numerous conservation practices and calculated pollution 

reduction numbers for these practices.  Most of these conservation practices were implemented within the Big Eau 

Pleine Watershed.  Following are the pollution reduction numbers as well as the practices installed (excerpted from 

the DATCP Annual Report): 

POLLUTION REDUCTION 

➢ P Reduction (lbs) – 5203 

➢ N Reduction (lbs) – 3720x 

➢ Sediment Reduction (tons) – 2779  

CONSERVATION PRACTICES INSTALLED 

➢ Nutrient Management Plans Developed (acres) – 3552 – new acres in 2023  

➢ Cover Crops (acres) – 717 

➢ No-Till (acres) – 556 

➢ Critical Area Stabilization (acres) – 6  

➢ Barnyard Runoff Control (number) – 3 

➢ Roof Runoff systems (number) – 1 

➢ Manure Storage/Waste Transfer (number) – 10 

➢ Clean Water Diversion (feet) – 362 

➢ Grazing Pans (number) – 3 

➢ Manure Storage Closure (number) – 14 

➢ Livestock Watering Facilities (number) – 1 

➢ Livestock Fencing (linear feet) – 32,400 

➢ Feed Storage Runoff Control (number) – 1 

➢ Milking Center Wastewater (number) – 1 

➢ Streambank/Shoreline Protection (linear feet) – 300 

➢ Riparian Buffers (acres) – 3 

➢ Critical Area Stabilization (number) – 6  

 

 


